

# Depleted Uranium: What we know, what we don't know, and what we must find out

By Athena Passera  
NAPF Intern  
September 15, 2010

## Properties of Depleted Uranium

Depleted Uranium (DU) is the term used for uranium that contains a very low amount of the <sup>235</sup>U isotope – more than three times less than is found in natural uranium. Depleted Uranium is what remains after the element is enriched, usually for use in nuclear power plants or in nuclear arms.<sup>1</sup> Depleted Uranium is radioactive. A radiation dose from DU would be 60% as strong as the same dose from purified natural uranium.<sup>2</sup> Uranium is the heaviest naturally occurring element and is about twice as dense as lead. While DU is lower in radioactive toxicity, it remains highly chemically toxic.

DU is used to make containers for radioactive materials, as counterweights in aircrafts and in the production of radiation shields used in medical facilities. The United States Armed Forces have used DU in the manufacture of munitions, armor, and armor-piercing projectiles. Depleted uranium has several military applications because of its high density, its pyrophoric nature (DU self-ignites when exposed to temperatures between 600° and 700° and high pressures), and its property of becoming sharper, through adiabatic shearing, when it penetrates armor plating.<sup>3</sup> When a vehicle is impacted and perforated by a DU projectile, the projectile forms particles of various sizes, ranging from larger particulates down to very fine aerosols.<sup>4</sup> The individuals most likely to receive the highest doses from DU ammunitions are those near a target at the time of impact, and those who examine a target (or enter a tank) in the aftermath of the impact.<sup>5</sup> The three main routes of human exposure to DU on the battlefield are inhalation, ingestion and wounding.<sup>6</sup>

## Use of Depleted Uranium in Military Arsenals

The use of depleted uranium in military arsenals is consistently growing. At least 18 countries are suspected of using DU in their arsenals.<sup>7</sup> Among these countries are the United States, the United Kingdom, Russia, Turkey, Saudi Arabia, Pakistan, Thailand, Israel and France. The U.S. and U.K. are the only countries that have admitted to military use of DU.<sup>8</sup> The U.S. derives profit from the sale of DU munitions to other countries.

Depleted uranium munitions have been used in multiple conflicts. In the Persian Gulf War in 1991, 300 Metric tons of DU ammunitions were used in Iraq and Kuwait.<sup>9</sup> Approximately 944,000 depleted uranium bullets were used by American military during the 1991 Gulf War.<sup>10</sup> In Bosnia and Herzegovina 3.3 metric tons of DU ammunition was used between 1994 and 1995.<sup>11</sup> In Kosovo, 10 metric tons of DU ammunition was used during the NATO bombing campaign that lasted for three months in 1999.<sup>12</sup> During the 2003 Iraq invasion from March to May approximately 100-200 metric tons of DU ammunition was used by U.S and U.K forces.<sup>13</sup> In Afghanistan, over a 1 year period between October 2001 and October 2002, an estimated 500 to 600 metric tons of DU ammunition was used by the U.S military.<sup>14</sup> Although this war is ongoing, more recent estimates are difficult to ascertain.

## Countries to which the U.S. has sold DU munitions

<u>NATO Countries</u>	<u>Non-NATO Countries</u>
<ul style="list-style-type: none"><li>• Belgium</li><li>• Canada</li><li>• Denmark</li><li>• France</li><li>• Germany</li><li>• Greece</li><li>• Iceland</li><li>• Italy</li><li>• Luxembourg</li><li>• Netherlands</li><li>• Norway</li><li>• Portugal</li><li>• Spain</li><li>• Turkey</li><li>• United Kingdom</li></ul>	<ul style="list-style-type: none"><li>• Australia</li><li>• Egypt</li><li>• Israel</li><li>• Japan</li><li>• South Korea</li><li>• Taiwan</li></ul>

15

### Problems with Depleted Uranium Use

When a DU projectile impacts and explodes, the projectile disintegrates into particles of various sizes. The uranium particles can be inhaled and can contaminate the surrounding environment. The fraction of similar sized uranium particles absorbed into the blood is generally greater following inhalation than following ingestion. Different uranium compounds possess different rates of water solubility and absorption rates can vary during exposure. The fraction of depleted uranium absorbed by an individual will also depend on the particle size and environmental distribution of the DU. Inhaling more water soluble compounds of DU could lead to more than 20% absorption into the blood.<sup>16</sup> Small children could receive greater exposure to DU when playing in or near DU impact sites. Their typical hand-to-mouth activity could lead to a high rate of DU ingestion from contaminated soil.<sup>17</sup>

The symptoms of uranium contamination are called 'non-specific'. This classification indicates that the symptoms can easily be linked to several different diseases. As such, proving a direct connection between the symptoms and depleted uranium exposure is challenging.

### Research on Health Effects of Exposure to Depleted Uranium

Research discussing the health effects of exposure to depleted uranium includes analyses of rates of cancer, renal damage, brain damage, chromosomal aberrations and congenital defects. In Southern Iraq, **34** people died of cancer in 1988; **450** died in 1998; and in 2001 there were **603** cancer deaths.<sup>18</sup> In a study of 39,450 Italian military personnel previously stationed in Kosovo and Bosnia, they found a significant increase in observed cases of lymphoma. Individuals in the study showed that the rate of lymphoma was 8 times higher than the expected rate of lymphoma in average Italian citizens.<sup>19</sup> Studies done on U.S and U.K war veterans do not corroborate the findings above. In most of the studies there was no observable increase in cancer rates in U.S. and U.K. war veterans. Gulf War veterans with DU metal fragments embedded in their bodies showed elevated levels of Uranium in their urine. This

elevation in Uranium levels continued to be present for over 7 years after possible first exposure.<sup>20</sup> Rats with chronic exposure to depleted uranium showed renal deterioration and renal anemia which typically led to kidney disease.<sup>21</sup> A direct connection with exposure to depleted uranium and renal damage in humans has not yet been made.

Gulf War veterans with elevated levels of uranium in their urine were found to have lower performances on neuro-cognitive tests when emotional traumas and physical capability variables were controlled.<sup>22</sup> That study showed a possible connection between DU exposure and brain damage. Despite this possible connection, there are several limitations of such studies due to the presence of confounding variables such as variance in the lifestyle of veterans, genetic predispositions, and natural cognitive abilities. In addition, it can be difficult to obtain a representative sample of veterans, due to the fact that the sample would have to include individuals from different geographical locations and individuals of representative ethnic diversity. It may also be challenging to obtain a large enough sample size to ensure that the data is sound and the results can be generalized to the population.

Rates of chromosomal aberrations in individuals working at a depleted-uranium-contaminated tank repair facility in Sarajevo were significantly higher than that of the control group.<sup>23</sup> Few studies have been conducted in other possibly contaminated areas to test for chromosomal aberrations. Congenital malformations in births in Basra increased from a rate of 3.04 per 1,000 births in 1999, to 17.6 per 1,000 births in 2000.<sup>24</sup> Over a three week period in 2009, at one hospital in Falluja, a pediatrician recorded 37 babies born with congenital abnormalities.<sup>25</sup> The rate of congenital defects has increased significantly in areas that were bombed in Iraq. However, there is little evidence to prove conclusively that the rise in congenital defects is directly caused by depleted uranium contamination. The congenital defects could also be influenced by malnutrition, various other chemical contaminations and/or other environmental factors.

There have not been any conclusive long-term studies that confirm a positive correlation between increased rates of health problems and exposure to depleted uranium in U.S or U.K veterans. In addition, there have been few studies conducted and financed by U.S. researchers that assess the health of Iraqi citizens who live in zones where the depleted uranium munitions were used. Most research concludes that there is a strong need for long-term, continued monitoring and research in veterans and civilians exposed, due to the possibility of depleted uranium's negative long term health effects.

#### National and International Efforts to Address the DU Problem

In 2001, former democratic Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney introduced the Depleted Uranium Munitions Suspension and Study bill into Congress. The bill called for the suspension of DU use in munitions and export, until studies definitively indicate that depleted uranium does not pose a health risk to military personnel and civilians. In 2003, democratic representative James McDermott introduced a similar bill, which solicited a comprehensive study investigating the health effects of exposure to depleted uranium. The study was focused on the health of veterans and their children, as well as persons exposed to DU during the arms production process. Representatives McKinney and McDermott were unsuccessful at passing either of these bills as laws. The bills never made it past referral to subcommittees, despite efforts by both representatives to reintroduce the bills. The last attempt to create a policy that imposes a moratorium on DU use, or that commissioned studies, was made in 2006 by McKinney.

On March 24, 1995, the U.S. ratified the Convention on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Certain Conventional Weapons Which May Be Deemed to Be Excessively Injurious or to Have Indiscriminate Effects (Geneva, 10 October 1980). If a connection between the increased cancer and birth defect rates in Iraq and DU munitions use is proved, the U.S could be found in violation of the UN Convention on Certain Conventional Weapons, an annex to the Geneva Convention. This law prohibits the use of any weapons that pose a significant threat to unintended targets and civilians. On May 9, 1902, The U.S. ratified the Hague Regulations concerning the Laws and Customs of War on Land (The Hague Regulations, 29 July 1899). If airborne depleted uranium does, in fact, contribute to dangerous levels of radiation within the body, then the use of Depleted Uranium violates international law: Article 23 paragraphs (a) and (e) of the Hague Regulations prohibit states “to employ poison or poisoned arms” or “to employ arms, projectiles, or material of a nature to cause superfluous injury”. At the 63<sup>rd</sup> session of the UN General Assembly in 2008, member states discussed their positions and views of the use of depleted Uranium in ammunitions and armament. The differences in views expressed mirrored the dichotomous nature of the existing research on the health effects of exposure to depleted uranium in the environment.<sup>26</sup>

### Conclusion

There is considerable research that suggests that there are harmful effects of exposure to depleted uranium. However, in actual studies of U.S veterans who are presumed to be among those most exposed to depleted uranium in aerosol form, there are clear discrepancies between the expected negative health effects and the observed health effects. The research surrounding depleted uranium is bizarrely contradictory in nature. What we *do* know is that there has been an observed and documented increase in cancer and congenital birth defect rates in areas where depleted uranium ammunitions have been used. The flagrant lack of research investigating reasons for the increase in cases of debilitating diseases following U.S. military intervention raises the possibility of a deliberate attempt to suppress the relevant information. The lack of western sponsored studies points to the U.S. military's careful self-protection and self-preservation, maintained by ensuring the deniability of culpability. U.S. Government sponsored research findings tend to corroborate a convenient presupposition that DU poses no significant threat to soldiers or civilians who have higher amounts of uranium in their blood. Other studies seem to categorically prove that there is a significant connection between depleted uranium exposure and deteriorating health of test subjects.

The lack of conclusive evidence linking DU exposure to the negative health effects experienced in locations where the U.S. military utilized ammunitions, creates a challenge for national and international policies that aim to address the DU problem. The skyrocketing cancer rates and cases of congenital defects cannot be ignored for the simple reason that they unequivocally coincide with international military intervention. It is very likely that there is a causal relationship. Investigating reasons for this causal relationship should be the duty of the intervening militaries and such studies should be commissioned by international regulating bodies.

Human rights are being violated. Iraqi and Afghan lives are being stripped and pillaged by a sinister unknown entity brought in with the arrival of foreign militaries. The question as to what that entity is still remains. Actions aimed at uncovering truth seem to be plagued by inertia motivated by a fear of exposing incriminating information. This fear must be overcome in the interest of fulfilling a duty to protect lives and human rights. Developed countries cannot simply close their eyes and hope the problem disappears. Instead they must set an example, take responsibility, and actively seek an answer to a serious problem to which they have clearly contributed.

---

## Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> World Health Organization, "Depleted Uranium," <http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs257/en/> (accessed August 10, 2010).
- <sup>2</sup> WHO, "Depleted Uranium."
- <sup>3</sup> United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Background Information on Depleted Uranium," <http://www.nrc.gov/about-nrc/regulatory/rulemaking/potential-rulemaking/uw-streams/bg-info-du.html> (accessed August 10, 2010).
- <sup>4</sup> USNRC, "Background Information on Depleted Uranium."
- <sup>5</sup> International Atomic Energy Agency, "Features: Depleted Uranium," [http://www.iaea.org/NewsCenter/Features/DU/du\\_qaa.shtml#q10](http://www.iaea.org/NewsCenter/Features/DU/du_qaa.shtml#q10) (accessed August 10, 2010).
- <sup>6</sup> The Royal Society, "The health hazards of depleted uranium," <http://royalsociety.org/The-health-hazards-of-depleted-uranium-a-combined-summary-of-parts-I-and-II/> (accessed August 11, 2010).
- <sup>7</sup> Thomas D. Williams, "The Depleted Uranium Threat," Global Research, <http://www.globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=va&aid=9847> (accessed August 11, 2010)
- <sup>8</sup> Williams, "The Depleted Uranium Threat."
- <sup>9</sup> NATO, "Depleted Uranium," <http://www.nato.int/du/docu/d000500e.htm#3> (accessed August 11, 2010).
- <sup>10</sup> Malcolm Aitken, "Gulf war Leaves Legacy of Cancer," British Medical Journal 319 (1999): 401, (accessed August 12, 2010).
- <sup>11</sup> GlobalSecurity.org, "Depleted Uranium [DU] History," <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/systems/munitions/du-history.htm> (accessed August 12, 2010).
- <sup>12</sup> NATO, "Depleted Uranium."
- <sup>13</sup> Dan Fahey, "The Use of Depleted Uranium in the 2003 Iraq War," <http://www.wise-uranium.org/pdf/duiq03.pdf> (accessed August 12, 2010).
- <sup>14</sup> Marc W. Herold, "Uranium Wars: The Pentagon Steps up its Use of Radioactive Munitions," <http://cursor.org/stories/uranium.htm> (accessed August 12, 2010).
- <sup>15</sup> Domacio Lopez, "Use of Radioactive Materials In Military Weapons: Depleted Uranium," United Nations Development Program, <http://myweb.tiscali.co.uk/jgrimbleby/iraq/du.pdf> (accessed August 11, 2010).
- <sup>16</sup> WHO, "Depleted Uranium."
- <sup>17</sup> WHO, "Depleted Uranium."
- <sup>18</sup> Larry Johnson, "Iraqi Cancers, Birth Defects Blamed on U.S. Depleted Uranium," The Seattle Post, November 12, 2002, [http://www.seattlepi.com/national/95178\\_du12.shtml](http://www.seattlepi.com/national/95178_du12.shtml) (accessed August 12, 2010).
- <sup>19</sup> Italian Ministry of Defense, "Seconda Relazione Della Commissione Istituita Dal Ministro Della Difesa Sull' Incidenza di Neoplasie Maligne tra I Militari impiegati in Bosnia E Kosovo," <http://www.uranioimpovertito.it/documenti/mandelli2.pdf> (accessed August 13, 2010)
- <sup>20</sup> Melissa A. McDiarmid, James P. Keogh, Frank J. Hooper, Kathleen McPhaul, Katherine Squibb, Robert Kane, Raymond DiPino, Michael Kabat, Bruce Kaup, Larry Anderson, Dennis Hoover, Lawrence Brown, Matthew Hamilton, David Jacobson-Kram, Belton Burrows, and Mark Walsh, "Health Effects of Depleted Uranium on Exposed Gulf War Veterans," Environmental Research 82 (2000): 168-180, (accessed August 13, 2010).
- <sup>21</sup> Hanaâ Berradi, Jean-Marc Bertho, Nicolas Dudoignon, André Mazur, Line Grandcolas, Cédric Baudelin, Stéphane Grison, Philippe Voisin, Patrick Gourmelon, and Isabelle Dublineau, "Renal anemia induced by chronic ingestion of depleted uranium in rats," Toxicological Sciences 103 (2008): 397-408, (accessed August 13, 2010).
- <sup>22</sup> McDiarmid, "Health Effects of Depleted Uranium on Exposed Gulf War Veterans", 168-180.
- <sup>23</sup> Slavica Ibrulj, Sanin Haveric, and Anja Haveric, "Chromosome Aberrations as Bio-indicators of Environmental Genotoxicity," Bosnian Journal of Basic Medical Sciences 7(2007): 311-316, (accessed August 16, 2010).
- <sup>24</sup> Alim Yacoub, Imad –Sadoon, and Janan Hasan, "Depleted uranium and health of people in Basrah: An epidemiological perspective," College of Medicine, University of Basrah (2000), [http://www.iraq.be/ned/archief/Depleted%20Uranium\\_bestanden/\(CONGENITAL%20ANOMALIES\).htm](http://www.iraq.be/ned/archief/Depleted%20Uranium_bestanden/(CONGENITAL%20ANOMALIES).htm) (accessed August 16, 2010).
- <sup>25</sup> Martin Chulov, "Huge Rise in Birth Defects in Falluja," The Guardian, November 13, 2009, <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/nov/13/falluja-cancer-children-birth-defects> (accessed August 16, 2010)

---

<sup>26</sup> UN Secretary General Report, "Effects of the Use of Armaments and Ammunitions Containing Depleted Uranium," United Nations, [http://www.newweapons.org/filestore/UN\\_DU\\_Review24jul2008\\_63-170.pdf](http://www.newweapons.org/filestore/UN_DU_Review24jul2008_63-170.pdf) (accessed August 16, 2010).